
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, January 5th, 2011.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member (absent)



Susan Todd, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member
Mr. Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Mr. Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  



*



*



*

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF NOVEMBER 3, 2010
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question I’m going to submit a few corrections.

With all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*

RESOLUTIONS
PB 21-08    a.
Application of Nida Associates for Preliminary Plat Approval of a 3 lot major subdivision of a 4.28 acre parcel of property located at the northeast corner of Albany Post Road (Route 9A) and Baltic Place as shown on a drawing entitled “Preliminary Plat for Nida Associates, Inc.”, prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated October 29, 2010 (see prior PB 21-03).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it appears that we’re ready to move this with a Resolution.  You have been before Zoning and they have pretty much given you the go ahead for this so we are going to back them up and give you the green light here.  Initially, the main contention was the number of lots that 4 lot situation which has now been resolved by making it 3.  Mr. Peter Daly. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution #1-11.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 20-06    b.
Application of Joseph Picciano for Final Plat approval for a 4 lot major subdivision of 16.55 acres for property located on the south side of Maple Avenue at the intersection with Furnace Woods Road and east of Montrose Station Road as shown on a Final Plat entitled “Four Lot Subdivision prepared for Joseph Picciano” prepared by Donald D. Coleman, P.L.S. dated June 21, 2010 and on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “Integrated Plot Plan for Joseph V. Picciano” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated October 13, 2010.

Mr. Patrick Bell stated from Cronin Engineering. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have prepared a Resolution for you.  We’ve discussed it at our work session.  I think everything is pretty okay except that we want to make one major change and drop one of the conditions in favor of another.  Were you here when we were talking?

Mr. Patrick Bell responded no, I wasn’t.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that is condition #14 which says “submit and record a road-widening easement to the satisfaction of the Director of Technical Services and the Town Legal Department,” that we are going to drop in favor of the following one which will become the 14th condition which is: “indicate on the improvement drawing the reservation of land, if needed, to the Town of Cortlandt along the Maple Avenue and the Furnace Woods Road rights of way and drainage easements, if needed, to the Town of Cortlandt all to the satisfaction of the Directors of Technical and Environmental Services.”  Do you have a copy of this in front of you? 

Mr. Patrick Bell responded yes I do. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, so all you need to do is just strike out condition 14 and we will go with the old condition 15 and make that 14.

Mr. Patrick Bell asked and those are just easements, they’re not dedications, correct?

Mr. John Klarl responded what happens is the two options that Ms. Taylor reviewed with you, one was where we would take fee title down, and one is where we’d do it on a reservation basis where we’d reserve the right to do it down the road and that’s the way the Board decided to handle it.

Mr. Patrick Bell asked then any of the questions in here or about the revisions to notes that’s for the integrated plot plan not for the plat?

Mr. John Klarl responded correct.  If you look, that was a good question Mr. Bell, if you look the new condition 14 says “indicate on the improvement drawing” not the final plat, because you know what happens when you change a final plat.

Mr. Patrick Bell stated I was just asking also looking at #13 because it says “revise note 13” but it didn’t say…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that note is on the improvement drawing.

Mr. John Klarl stated they don’t adjust the plat, they adjust the improvement drawings. 

Mr. Patrick Bell stated easy enough.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion we approve Resolution 2-11 with the changes you and Council have just cited. 

Mr. John Klarl asked so we contain 14 conditions Mr. Foley?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes, 14 is eliminated and 15 becomes 14. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so we do have 14 conditions?

Mr. Robert Foley responded total 14 conditions.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we proceed to the next area of ‘correspondence’, you might have noticed that we have a new member on the Board, his name is Peter Daly.  Mr. Daly comes to us from the Cortlandt Conservation Advisory Committee (CAC).  His professional background is in photography and he has done a lot of really excellent work with very diverse organizations.  I was quite surprised to see some of these names there; Rockefeller Center, Christies even Habitat for Humanity does wonderful photography and he’s pretty much in demand, but his expertise obviously doesn’t stop there.  He has been deeply involved with the CAC over these many 6 years or so and has some direct involvement with the drafting of the new Tree Ordinance.  I found that his love of the environment also extends to something that I don’t think I’ve ever seen on anybody else’s résumé.  He’s into mountain search and rescue as well as guiding.  It’s very interesting to see something like that.  We welcome Mr. Daly to the Board and we really do look forward to your involvement, your input and we’re wishing you the longest tenure possible on the Board. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated thank you very much. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you, we appreciate it.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE

PB 37-06    a.
Letter dated December 1, 2010 from Mark Giordano requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat Approval for the Kings Ferry Commons Subdivision located on Kings Ferry Road.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we approve Resolution 3-11 approving this extension. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that Resolution is passed. 

PB 16-99    b.
Letter dated December 15, 2010 from Ken Biktjorn of the Hollowbrook Golf Club requesting Planning Board approval for the existing restaurant at the golf club at the Hollowbrook Golf Club on Oregon Road to be open to the public.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did I pronounce your name correctly?
Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated yes.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will be interested in hearing what you have to say in support of that. 

Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated we want to open up the restaurant to the public so that they can have for lunch and dinner and then parties and that’s pretty much what we want to do. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked Ken, why don’t you describe the restaurant area?
Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded the restaurant would be – I don’t know if you’re familiar with the Golf Course there where the main clubhouse, the restaurant would be right in front of the main door is right in that area there. 

Mr. John Klarl stated I’m reading the letter and to follow up on a question Ed had at the work session it says “we’d like to open our restaurant and pavilion to the public.”  The pavilion was where the Town had its holiday party? 

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded yes, the pavilion would be for parties.  The restaurant area would be for the restaurant for lunch and dinner. 

Mr. John Klarl asked but non-members could have a party at the pavilion?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded yes. 

Mr. John Klarl asked that’s the request?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded yes. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked would the two ever be at the same time, you’d have a luncheon and be using the pavilion as well?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded I mean there might be a couple of times maybe, but the way it works, with the restaurant, we’re looking to doing that during the week and then the pavilion is more for parties so it would…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you really have a request not simply for the restaurant, which is what I just read but you also want to be able to use the pavilion for parties, larger…

Mr. Ed Vergano asked don’t you do that already?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded yes, we do that already but we just put that in the letter so you have it.  Yes, we do that already. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked the restaurant would be open on the weekend as well?  According to the letter it’s Monday through Sunday.
Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded that, we’re going to try.  We’re going to see what happens.  We can’t tell you for sure.  We’re going to try with a lunch and then we’re going to try later in the week for dinner and see what works.  I really can’t tell you exactly yet, we’re going to see what works. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked so Ken, in addition to the main room when you first walk in through the main doors, would the restaurant also extend to the bar area?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded yes, probably, yes. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked how many square feet is that?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded it’s roughly, with the bar, right about 1,300.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many people are you, or guests, could you seat say for at the restaurant at any given time?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded the restaurant could seat 72 people but that’s the max.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you looking for reservations or people can just drop in?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded we’re going to try to do reservations and then I’m sure we’ll have some walk-ins.

Mr. John Klarl asked how many people does the pavilion hold?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded off the top of my head I believe it’s 130, somewhere in there.

Mr. John Klarl asked and you’ve already had weddings at the property right?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded for members right. 

Mr. John Klarl asked and the weddings are held in the pavilion area?

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded sometimes in the pavilion area but sometimes in the clubhouse area, it all depends.

Mr. Robert Foley stated one of the things that we discussed at the work session, Ken, was the entryway, the connection with Oregon Road and sometimes the confusion of people pulling into Kurt’s, the adjoining property.  I know your members know how to get in yours and people who are used to getting into the golf course area, but now with the public restaurant and newcomers coming, do you foresee a problem there or should you define your entrance a little clearer at Oregon Road?  In other words, if you have people pulling in accidentally into Kurt’s, like say they’re headed west and then they start to back out and realize they’re not in your entryway it may cause a safety problem with cars on Oregon Road, so we were discussing how that maybe could be resolved. 

Mr. Ken Biktjorn responded I don’t see a problem but I do know it is a busy road there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it is and I want to say that we had an affair, the Town, that I had to get to and I remember that night, I had not been there previously because I wasn’t able to get there for the opening, I almost got hit because I was trying to cross into and I couldn’t see, there was really a lot of rain coming down and I couldn’t see.  There was no light that I could distinguish your place from something else so the road was very glassy – it was just really miserable and I was trying to figure out where do I get in?  I almost turned into Kurt’s myself but I went down a little further and I couldn’t quite make out where to come in.  I do think that certainly in cases of inclement weather we could have a serious problem there because the traffic is coming and there’s no median to divide that.  People could get hurt.
Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated well maybe we should put lights there, very clear lights and even with the restaurant we want to put an actual sign, a small sign out there on the pillars so that people can see what it is.  We can put lights there…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated you can also use some reflective stripping in the entry area.

Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated that’s a good idea. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated to separate the Kurt’s traffic from the restaurant traffic.

Mr. John Bernard stated so Ken, what we’re saying, there is a problem, it may not be yours but it’s a combination of yours and the golf course is something you should talk to the golf course manager about too and maybe have him come in and have him see Ed and talk about maybe some solutions there. 

Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated that’s me so I’ll take whatever you say and we’ll go with it. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated and it’s both directions on Oregon Road.  If you’re a newcomer coming to your restaurant, which I’m sure you’re going to want a lot of people coming and passing it right along because it’s a great place.  The road is narrow, there is a shoulder, but there’s no real turn lanes, I don’t know if that’s necessary at this point but something that would better define your entrance.  I know that we all know the two pillars, which I’m glad you have there.  In the beginning process we asked that you, and Mr. Balter at the time, get those from the original…but that’s the concern I have anyway, most of us do.  The safety of the Oregon Road entrance/exit.
Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated we’ll definitely put lights out there.  We think that would help.  Any other suggestions we’ll definitely take care of it. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess if you could talk with people in the office, they can help you out in that regard. There was also subsets that we wanted within – because we’re going to prepare a Resolution for you, that would affirm you’re being able to have this restaurant but we’re very concern that you stay within the Code.  Sometimes people wander away from what the Town Code says in terms of occupancy and it could become a very dangerous thing and we wouldn’t want that to happen and we wouldn’t want to set any precedents.  There will be something in the Resolution that will direct your attention to specific Codes so that you’re aware that you must abide by them in terms of how many people can be in either the pavilion or the restaurant at any given time. 

Mr. Ken Biktjorn stated we have in every area, like in the restaurant/pavilion, we have the fire Code of how many people are allowed in there, so we don’t max over that. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we direct staff to prepare a Resolution to grant the use of this facility as a public restaurant and the Resolution should include the review of the safety of the entrance road, as discussed, and that the occupancy level be maintained at the Code required level.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. John Klarl stated that Resolution Mr. Bianchi will be Resolution 4-11.


*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED) 

PB 10-06    a.
Public Hearing: Application of Sammy Musa Eljamal of Best Rent Properties for Amended Site Development Plan approval and for Tree Removal and Wetland Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a 1 page drawing entitled “Site Plan, Proposed Site Improvements” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 24, 2009 (see prior PB 25-90 & 42-94).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated apparently, Mr. Eljamal will not be here nor his architect or his engineer so we are going to adjourn.  He’s asked that we adjourn this to next month, February 1st and we’ll do that.  Is there anybody here who had come to speak on behalf of this application?  
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adjourn the public hearing until February.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 13-10    a.
Application of Vinter Automotive Inc., for the property of Frank Righetti, for Amended Site Development Plan approval for a change of use from a real estate office to a used car dealer (retail) for property located at 2053 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Topographical Survey of Property” (see prior PB 16-04)

Mr. Frank Righetti stated I’m the owner of the property in question.  We’re asking for a change of use which is very simple, as far as I’m concerned.  There’s no change of a building, there’s no change of property it’s just the change of use that was formerly a real estate office and a security office and at the present time there’s a tenant who I’m talking to who wishes to use it as a satellite used car display.  He has a business in Baldwin Place on Route 6 and this would act as a satellite to display a few used vehicles.  There will be a person stationed at the site, as an office, and if there’s any prospects that come in to look at the displayed vehicles, he would either move them or talk to them about selling it.  We’re not talking about any repairs at the site; no polishing, no washing, or anything like that, there’s simply a display of a handful of cars.  That’s all. 
Mr. John Bernard asked Frank, how much frontage do you have on Route 6 there?  You have 150 feet?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded it’s probably around 75 to 80 feet in the front and there’s a traffic light tricker that’s built in to the asphalt.  The state put that in.  I would say very easily there’s a good 80-85 feet in the front but there’s a sign there also and the sign would take up about 10 feet. 

Mr. John Bernard asked is your proposed tenant, is he thinking about putting maybe 8 cars across there?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded no, not that many.  You couldn’t fit 8 cars, no.  Probably maybe 3 or 4 cars.

Mr. John Bernard asked because you have to have room for your driveways to stay open?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded no, the entrance to the property is the road that leads to the rear of the property and there’s maybe 50 feet of property there where actually a person could drive almost to the front door of the building and he can also park at the side of the building, in fact, he could also park on the other side which is against Eagle Awards and Trophies because he doesn’t use that site, there’s an air conditioning unit there but there’s plenty of space for parking and I’m sure with a used car lot you’re not going to have – how many people at one time?  In the rear of the building is for the existing leasee to park.  He has maybe 7 or 8 parking spaces in the rear.  It’s a simple request to change it from an office to a satellite used car display.
Mr. Robert Foley asked so Frank, there wouldn’t be any sales activity in and out there?  You’re talking 2 parking spots, basically – it’s the building as you’ve turned into the left across from Herb’s Eagle Trophies?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what you’re telling us, there would not be a lot of activity there?  You say, used car, people envision a used car lot with a lot of cars and people coming in to buy them. 

Mr. Frank Righetti responded the display of the vehicles will only be in front.  The parking spaces shown on the west side of the building, I think there’s 2 spaces shown there, that’s just for somebody who may need that to park to talk to the attendant.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what you’re telling us, it’s not going to be a high volume use of that for used cars?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded no.  We would like to have a traffic jam there, but I doubt it.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s very important that you consider how that space will be used.  It’s the first thing pretty much that people see when they pull off the parkway and come down to the intersection with Route 6 and it is also just feet away from the Cortlandt Boulevard sign and we have been trying to improve the appearance of the Boulevard over a number of years.  I think I remember once when you were here before for the tattoo parlor thing and I kind of asked you to please put some shrubbery out there because it was just mostly pavement and whatever.  We really want to make sure that whatever it is you end up with there is attractive and not going to be where people sort of run in some old beat up car and sort of stick it right there in the front of the lot so that that’s what people are greeted with.  You know what I’m saying?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded Chairperson, Ms. Taylor, I’m with you 100% and it’s not my intent to change the display of Cortlandt Boulevard.  I have other buildings there that I try to maintain the grass, the trees and what have you and I pay somebody a regular fee to maintain the site.  I am with you.  I value the property and I don’t wish it to be disgraced either.  I promise you that. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the Board, I believe, is prepared to move this along but we will insist on a site plan.  You have to have one.  This is a change of use, however simple it might be, just in terms of how it appears, there are Codes in the Town for how we do things so you will have to prepare a site plan that we can then approve so that you can move forward with this new venture. 

Mr. Frank Righetti responded I supplied you with a plan and I don’t know if that’s sufficient.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no, apparently not. 

Mr. Frank Righetti responded I do have a 2005 plan that shows topographically, the trees and so.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you would actually want to turn that over to Ed or Chris over there from Technical Services, Planning.  Or give them at least what they need and they’ll get the rest of them out to us.  You probably should go in, after they’ve had a chance to look at the plan, go in and have a conversation with them because, again, they will advise you if this is going to work for them or not but clearly you will have to have the site plan before we can actually move this any further.  We’re going to try to work with you but you’re going to have to give us what we need to do it so everything is legal and right from scratch. 

Mr. Frank Righetti responded if you’re asking for a site plan or something that would take months to do, physically and financially it’s hurting me because I’ve already lost 3 months of rent trying to get this organized and with the economy the way it is and everything else – I just paid my school taxes and I’m broke.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I feel your pain.

Mr. John Bernard stated Mr. Righetti, let’s try to get you in as quickly as possible.  Come in and talk to the staff to Ed and Chris and see what they need to get worked out.  I’m sure they’ll work with you.

Mr. Frank Righetti responded please, I would appreciate whatever speed so that we don’t lose a continuous, monthly rent and if so I hope so. 
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’ll go in and chat with them and we’ll see what develops.



*



*



*

ADJOURNMENT

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is the end of our agenda.  Is anybody out there who needs to say anything at all on this matter?  I need a motion to adjourn.
So moved.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated meeting is adjourned at 8:35 pm.
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2011

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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